
Faculty Senate

Friday, April 27, 2007
Battle Mountain – BM1; Elko –GTA 130; Ely –GBC 112;

Pahrump – PVC 124; Winnemucca –GBC 109

Members Present:   Anderson, Pat: Baker, Stephen; Barton, Richard; Bruno, Caroline; Chaffin, Amy; Charlebois, Wendy; Cox, Jeff; Crum, Tawny; Dannehl, Karen;  Delong, Trent; Du, Xuming; Ellefsen, David;  Elithorp, James; Elmore, Diane;  Estes, Heather; Ford, Carol; Fox, Patty; Gonzales, Danny; Griffith, Dale; Hannu, Robert; Heberer, Gary;  Hennefer, Scott;  Hiles, Dwaine; Hofland, Bonnie; Howell, Teresa; Hyslop, Cindy; Hyslop, Larry; Kirkwood, Karen;  Klem, Peter;  Jameson, Michael; Jones, Patty; Larson, Jay; Laxalt, Kevin; Licht, Jon; Macfarlan, Lynette;  Martin, Karen;  Miller, Kara; Moore, Dorothy; Moore, Janie; Mowrey, Karen; Murphy. Bret; Myrhow, Mike; Negrete, Sarah; Nickel, Ed; Nielson, Scott; Overholser, Amber; Parker, Anna;  Redfern, Joy; Rice, Rosenthal, Jeanne; Rossett, Wyoming; Shaw, Joyce; Skivington, Gretchen;  Smith, Phil; Sutherland, Yvonne; Tenney, Glen;  Thomson, Star;  Uhlenkott, Linda;  Wallace, Bea;  Wallace, Squy;  Walsh, Laurie; Warren, Pat
Visitors:  Debbie Heaton-Lamp and Brian Plumb – P.A.G.E

Chair Uhlenkott introduced Debbie Heaton-Lamp, the president of P.A.G.E. (Parent Advocacy Group for Educational Excellence).  Ms. Heaton-Lamp addressed the faculty regarding the group’s activity and introduced Brian Plumb, a board member of P.A.G.E.  She is a former member of the administrative faculty at GBC and is currently a marriage and family therapist.  

In 2005, parents of gifted students began meeting to discuss the challenges of parenting “gifted” students and to educate themselves about the academic and social/emotional needs of these children.  As a group, they resolved to advocate for improved programs throughout the district for all learners-including high level learners because they are not being challenged. There are over four hundred members on their email list which include parents, teachers, administrators, and community members concerned with the quality of education in Elko County.  There are twelve members serving on the board.  She issued an invitation to come to their meeting which is every other Saturday at 7:00 a.m. for information and participation in their efforts.

Ms. Heaton-Lamp discussed various myths and stereotypes of high level learners that have been debunked by statistics.  As many as 61% of classroom teachers do not recognize or have not been trained to work with these high level students. Many adults forget that the high abilities child’s intellectual development and emotional maturity seldom keep pace with each other.  Students of diversity are underrepresented in the high level and “gifted programs.”  P.A.G.E. is involved with the school district to change the eligibility process to identify more students.

The group has collaborated with the Elko County School District on the implementation of a district wide acceleration policy, not only by grade acceleration, but subject acceleration.  They increased dual enrollment policies and advanced placement class offerings.


P.A.G.E. is looking to a liaison with GBC with enrichment opportunities through mentoring students with academic passions similar to what is being done at University of Nevada’s Davidson’s Academy.  For example, Peter Klem is mentoring Ms. Heaton-Lamp’s daughter every Wednesday since January on European history.  It is the highlight of her week as she is not being challenged in seventh grade.

The school board is willing to implement no-cost projects but cannot provide financial support to expand the program.  P.A.G.E. is requesting support for Senate Bill No. 126 – Senator Rhoads, a bill that makes an appropriation to the Elko County School District for a program to address the educational needs of gifted and talented pupils in a two year pilot-project.  This project would provide high level services for students and training teachers on differentiated instruction for all students.  Letters of support for this project from the community are requested to be addressed to Senator Raggio and Senator Rhoads.  Ms. Heaton-Lamp also requested a letter of support from the Faculty Senate

Mentors are needed, and Debbie felt that the GBC faculty is a wonderful resource.  Packets containing the specifics of the project and addresses for the Senators were distributed.


Brian explained that the funding is for teacher development as there are only three GT Specialists for 10,000 students.  This is unmanageable.  Every student deserves a good education, and the only way to deliver that, is to develop better teachers.  The group has had support from other counties and would like to see this become a statewide program addressing the needs of students in grades two through eight.  


Students do not necessarily demonstrate proficiency in all subjects, but exhibit a passion in an academic or artistic pursuit.
  
Scott Nielsen addressed financial aid questions. These students would not be eligible for financial aid if they took dual-enrollment programs because they are not out of high school. He recommended that high school students enroll properly to ensure that they participate in the ACG (Academic Competitiveness Grant), as they have not declared a major while still in high school.

Announcement:   Dr. Larson presented Chair Uhlenkott with a straw hat and beads in his announcement of the SGA Luau on Friday, May 4th from 3:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.   A roast pig will be the main entrée.  It will commence immediately after the President’s Award Ceremony.  He also gave a commentary on the snacks, hors d’oeuvres, sushi or dim-sung, your preference, that were provided by Mrs. Larsen for today’s senate meeting.
I. Call to Order: Action

Chair Uhlenkott called the meeting to order at 1:38 p.m.  Nine written proxies were recorded.  
II. Approval of the Minutes: Action

The March 23, 2007 minutes were approved unanimously.
III. Senate Chair Report – Information/Action

President’s Council accepted the Faculty Senate recommendation of extending the limit for completion of all remedial coursed from 30 to 45 credits.  Our policy will read that “Beginning Fall 2007, students requiring remediation must complete all required remedial coursework prior to completion of 45 college-level credits.”

Carl Diekhans notified faculty via email on Wednesday that Barrick – Turquoise Ridge donated modulars to GBC that would add an additional 3,500 square feet of office space to this campus.  They will be painted to match the rest of the campus buildings.  It has not been determined which departments will move to this modular building which will be assembled on the flat gravel by the TV station.

President’s Council recommended that an item be added to the Self-Evaluation form; under primary job responsibilities in Fine Arts.  It would say something like, “l. Completes studio time for Fine Arts activities such as painting, rehearsals, etc.” 


Chair Uhlenkott advised the Senate that whatever textbook policy is approved by the senate and President’s Council, it must go before the system attorney.  

Yesterday, Vice President Mahlberg, Cindy Hyslop and Chair Uhlenkott attended a web-based seminar about the cost of textbooks.  Senator Richard Durbin is co-sponsoring a bill that would require some changes in the way the textbook companies market and publish.  It would require that a list of ISBN numbers and textbook titles be posted for students for each class when schedules go out. The response to that approach is that it would create a logistical nightmare.  The bill would also do away with “bundling” textbooks by making the same materials available separately.  This has come about because text book prices have increased 186% in the last ten years.  When new editions of textbooks are released, often nothing has changed but the cover.  The focus is not to infringe on academic freedom, but to address the textbook publishers.  Chair Uhlenkott will email the seminar to the faculty.


Chair Uhlenkott reviewed the attorney’s recommendations in the use of self-authored books and the contractual arrangement with Follett Bookstore.  A course packet can be created by the instructor, but it must be sold to the student through the bookstore.

After much discussion about ethics, instructor credibility, distribution obstacles, the senate approved the original textbook policy to read:

 “Textbook selection is the responsibility of the faculty.  Textbooks should contain 
current relevant information for supplementary material when applicable.  
Textbooks should help faculty accomplish the educational objectives of a course.  
Faculty should exercise their expertise and professional judgment when selecting 
textbooks and carefully consider the academic and professional implications of 
criteria used in textbook selection.”  
The word, “ethical” was removed from the original paragraph, which is the current textbook policy in its entirety.  

Chair Uhlenkott advised the senate that the Five Year Review was passed in Senate December, 2006.

IV. Committee Reports: 

Academic Standards – Information Only
  

The Academic Calendar for 2010-2011 will go before the committee for review and will be presented to the senate for approval in May.



Carrie Bruno has created a rubric of levels of plagiarism to present to the committee.  Scott Hennefer has created forms for students at each level of plagiarism.  The committee has received permission to cite WNCC’s definition of plagiarism, which can be used in syllabi after approval from the senate.  The committee is generating different scenarios of different levels of plagiarism.
Adjunct Faculty – No report
Assessment Committee – Information Only


The committee reviewed the committee proposal for 2007-2008.  In order to satisfy the accreditation in April of 2008, syllabi should include: learning outcomes, measurements, and evidence linking assignments to learner outcomes. The goal for this year is linking outcomes to GBC general education outcomes. The handbook was designed to clarify outcomes and measurements for syllabi preparation and will be used in the fall in-service training.  


The committee is proposing an End of Semester Course Report be adopted to show the accreditation committee how faculty is doing with their instruction and evaluation methods.  The form is a condensed version of what the nursing department is already doing.  It has been very helpful on a department level for textbook selection, especially for new faculty.  It is the hope of the committee that all courses would utilize the form, especially general education.


Some faculty were concerned about the additional workload of filling out the form but were advised that it was not time consuming and GBC needs to show the accreditation team that measures have been taken to address assessment.  Any suggestions or recommendations for the form can be sent to the assessment committee by next Friday.  The committee can not monitor implementation of the forms, but compliance will be necessary to meet the Northwest Commission’s mandates. Voting on acceptance of this form will come before the senate in May.
Budget &Facilities – No Report 

Bylaws—Information/Action
A motion was made and approved with one opposing vote to accept Section 5.9 Academic and Administrative Grievance in the GBC Bylaws to read. 


If a grieved employee is academic faculty, the Senate chair will select at least five and no more than eight tenured academic faculty members and, if the grieved employee is an administrative faculty, the Senate chair will select at least five and no more than eight administrative faculty who have been at GBC for at least five years or tenured faculty.  From these lists, the president selects one person for the committee who will then serve as chair.

Compensation and Benefits – No report

Curriculum and Articulation – Information/Action



The committee recommended the acceptance of a new academic program, the Associate of Applied Science – Human Services.  



ENG 449 A – British Literature I, HMS 101 – Introduction to Human Services, and HMS102 – Introduction to Counseling were reviewed by the committee and recommended for approval. All courses are 3 credits.



HMS 106—Human Services Practicum I, HMS 200 – Ethics in Human Services, HMS 206 – Human Services Practicum II, and  HMS 250 -- Human Services Seminar was reviewed and approved for scheduling purposes only.  All courses are 3 credits



PEX 169 – Yoga was changed from a fixed 1 credit course to a variable 1 or a 2 credit course. 


There was discussion about the Associate of Applied Science – Human Service.  It is not a new program.  It is a new emphasis area.  The Fire Science program was not new, it was recommended.  The new emphasis will go before the Board of Regents as an information item.



The motion to approve the report as amended (changed program to emphasis) was unanimous.

Department Chairs – No report
    Distance Education – Information Only



 The committee passed a motion to bring before the senate that will require any upper division class unique to GBC be offered online.  This motion focuses on the integrative seminars, which are required for the bachelor degrees.  After much discussion, Chair Uhlenkott recommended that this item be presented to Department Chairs for evaluation and returned to the senate at a later date.  
    Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – Information Only

  
The Self-Evaluation form is to be returned to Dr. McFarlane by May 15, 2007.  The    English department has completed this process before and will share samples of completed forms for the faculty to use.  The completed forms will be emailed to faculty next week.


All student evaluations are to be administered May 30 to May 4th, and May 7th to May 11th.  Full-time faculty will return their packets to the department’s administrative assistant for completion.  All evaluations are due to Institutional Research by June 8th.



The procedure for using the self-evaluation form for the top of the scale faculty will have to go before VPAA McFarlane for clarification.  


Dr. Arreola from the University of Tennessee will deliver a two-day seminar to help restructure the evaluation system at GBC.  It should be a great morale booster because he presents a very positive approach to the evaluation process.  It will be August 20th and 21st.  The first day will involve department chairs, administration and the evaluation committee.  The second day will be opened to faculty.

    I.C. E. – Written Report



Pat Warren requested that the date for the “Thank you” party be changed to reflect the month of May rather than March as recorded in the written report.

   
    Library – Written Report
  
    Personnel – Information Only


The April 24th draft for defining, nominating and awarding emeritus status was presented to the senate.  The application to request emeritus status was also attached.   The committee is requesting the senate review these documents and send comments to the committee before the May meeting as it will be presented for action.  
           Student Relations – No Report

 

The President’s Award Ceremony is Friday, May 4th.

V.    Four Year Committee Reports:

Bachelor of Applied Science – Report


The PBL is sponsoring a “Mini-walk” around the college circle for the March of Dimes after the President’s Award Ceremony.  Faculty are encouraged to participate in the walk before the luau and asked to bring a contribution of a roll of dimes as BPL has a goal of $1000 this year and has raised $800 so far.


The Graduation Dinner is slated for May 18th at 5:00 p.m. for graduates, faculty and 
guests.


Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – No Report

Bachelor of Social Work – Report


The Social Work Program is engaged in recruiting activities to increase participation.  Eight students from the rural area combined their cohort with students from Carson City via interactive video.  There will be nine graduates this year.  Three students have been accepted into Master’s Programs. All graduates have job offers in Carson City and rural Nevada.  The students have received praise from all their instructors.


Denise Montcalm from UNR will be attending the pinning ceremony and reception for this year’s and last year’s graduates on May 14, 2007 at GBC.  Field supervisors will be recognized.


Next semester, a new elective course will be introduced – Crisis Intervention and an additional adjunct faculty member will join the program to teach Human Behavior.


Elementary and Secondary Education – Report


The Secondary Education candidates have been notified that the position is on hold      
until April 30th.


An invitation was given th the faculty to attend the portfolio celebration on May 8th  
in the High Tech Center, room 120 commencing at 5:30 p.m.  There will be celebrations in 
Battle Mountain, Ely and Winnemucca also, so applicants can showcase their portfolios to 
potential employers.  


John Newman successfully defended his dissertation and is now Dr. Newman. 
VI. Career and Technical Training –  Report

VICA students successfully competed at the Skills USA Competition in Reno last week.  The winners are:

Daniel Groff
 
1st Place, Diesel

gold


Henry King

2nd Place, Diesel 

silver


J Tyler Cummins
 
1st Place, Motor Controls
gold


Aaron Heinbaugh

2nd Place, Motor Controls
silver


Billy Bench

3rd Place, Motor Controls
bronze


The Quiz Bowl won the first place gold.  Members of the team are Porter Chidester, Tyler Cummings, Nick Sandru, Cody Bond, and Richard Henman.


A consultant is coming to GBC on May 24th and 25th to speak about students with disabilities.  $7,200 was allocated from the Perkins Grant to bring this doctor in to speak to CTE instructors the afternoon of the 24th.  Faculty is invited to an open session the morning of the 25th.


Thursday, May 10th has been set for the Stan Popeck Memorial Bar-B-Q and Auction in the diesel shop at 11:30 a.m.  A $10 donation is requested.


The MTC group, Newmont, Barrick, and Robinson Mining Company awarded 46 scholarships this year worth five thousand dollars each.  Five of the awards from Robinson Mining are full-ride scholarships.

The Electrical Department, Steve Garcia and Bob Byram, have developed an online electrical apprenticeship program for Round Mountain Gold starting this fall.


The Fire Science Program was started in 1969 and was recently resurrected with a Wild Land Fire emphasis.  Instructors from the BLM and NDF will assist with courses in the new emphasis.

VII. Health Sciences and Human Services Department – Written Report

 
It was announced that Gayla Preece was awarded a $5,000 scholarship from 
Siemens, a company that manufactures equipment for oncology patients.  

VIII.   Unfinished Business – None

IX.    New Business – Information

 Kevin Laxalt reported that GBC was well represented at the Community College Conference.  It will be held at GBC next year.  

 Reading faculty from around the state met to share information.  CCSN is offering READ 135 primarily for teaching education candidates who could not pass the reading component of the PCST.  They are introducing a new developmental reading course, READ 095, this summer.  There will be 21 new sections scheduled for the fall semester and have added two new faculty members to teach this class.  Placement in this class will be based on Accuplacer scores this fall.  TMCC does not have a reading requirement this year, but will for the fall 2008 semester.  


There will be dialog across the state regarding textbooks.  GBC and CCSN are using different texts which happen to be the top two selections of each institution.

Craig Goodman from TMCC was hired to be a consultant for CCSN’s reading program.

TMCC is using a rubric for recommended placement.


The community colleges will meet once a semester and participate in a panel for a conference of English teachers at the two-year level.  


Kevin did get information for applying for a grant for the reading pilot.


There are flyers available to advisors and students.  Training for READ 135 is May 16th, 17th and 18th.  GBC will use Empowered College Reading: Motivation Matters as the selected text for the course.  There will be a special course with a technical emphasis designed for the mining students.

GBC is the first in the state to train faculty to teach this course and offer Live-Net.

X. Information Items
 

1. The Computer Lab rules were modified as they needed uniformity from campus to campus and had not been updates since around 1997.  


CE6.0 and CE4.1 environments will run concurrently for the fall semester.  (SCS) System Computer Services has contracted with Black Board, who contracted with WebCT to provide file server space for CE6.0.  SCS will have new file servers in operation by June 30th.  Black Board will have their server available in about two weeks.  This will give faculty the opportunity to convert course to CE6.0 by spring 2008.  Faculty expressed concerns about changing over in the middle of the school year.  At this time, there are at least 36 courses ready



Roberta Roth, from SCS authored a letter of apology that was read to the senate.  Garry Heberer will email it to faculty.  SCS is paying for two days of Black Board support on campus.  


2. A 24/7 Help Desk is not feasible at this time.


3. Chair Uhlenkott requested that Pat Anderson read an email authored by Carrie Rowley, SGA President to the senate addressing Graduation 2007.  It reads:
“Hi Everyone,




I received the email pertaining to issues surrounding graduation, and I just wanted to clarify some things.


I know that there will be several students at the Student Government meeting today to discuss the graduation issue, and I welcome everyone to attend. We love to have guests, and welcome all concerns from students. I truly appreciate the situation, and hope I can offer some insight into the matter.




Some difficult situations have arisen this year in regards to graduation, and the college has dealt with the situation with great care and concern for everyone.  There were no rash decisions made, and there were a great deal of compromises to consider. I have been on the graduation committee all year, and I promise that I have represented the students' best interests to the best of my ability.  




Graduation this year will take place at the Convention Center like it has in years past. Due to the large number of graduates and family members in attendance, it has become necessary to limit the number of guests per graduate. The number of tickets each student will receive has not been set in stone yet, and is being estimated somewhere between three and five tickets per graduate. This number does NOT reflect the graduates' seat at graduation. They will not need a ticket to enter into graduation.



The reason for limiting the number of guests in attendance is due to the fire hazard of having people in the isles, as was the situation last year. Also, the Convention Center only has the capacity to seat 900 individuals in the main auditorium. Therefore the number of estimated graduates was subtracted from the total capacity and the remainder was divided up equally to ensure equality in the number of guests per student. There is also no other venue to hold such a large gathering. A number of other places were looked at, but there were obstacles attached to each. After a very long decision process, the Convention Center was chosen as the best available space.  In addition to the ticketed seats, there will be overflow seating set up in two rooms in the Convention Center with approximately 150 additional seats per room available to additional family members. Cameras will be set up in the main room at the Convention Center, and the entire ceremony will be broadcasted into the overflow. We used this technique in conjunction with our local NBC TV station with the Gubernatorial Debates in October, and it worked great. The TV station will also be coordinating the broadcast into the additional rooms at graduation.



I can assure you that the interests of the students have been represented to the college at all levels pertaining to graduation. I have attended regular meetings, voiced concerns, and compromised for the betterment of the students. The graduation committee has been diligently working to ensure that graduation is a rewarding experience for everyone involved.  They have sought student representation, and have taken into consideration all of their concerns. We have tried very hard to work on a solution that is a compromise everyone can accept.



With regards to all issues to graduation, I appreciate your concerns. Again, please feel free to attend the SGA meeting on Friday, or if anyone would like, stop by my office in the Community Center and I would love to speak with all of you in person. 


This is a very important issue for me as SGA President, but more importantly as a student, as I too am graduating this year. The circumstances may not be ideal for everyone, but it was a compromise that I feel represents what is best for the students. 



Thank you, Carrie D. Rowley, President of the Student Government Association.”


It was suggested that the faculty sit in the audience and let the students be on the stage with the risers.  Pat Anderson explained that it was a safety issue, and the students want the speakers to speak to them and not look at the back of the Dean Heller, this year’s speaker. There were recommendations to have two graduations by adding one after the fall semester, or having a separate graduation ceremony for baccalaureate degrees.  As these requests cannot be met, this interim solution will be the agenda for this year’s graduation.



4 .Chair Uhlenkott requested that faculty pick up and review the report from the Ad Hoc Task Force on Enrollment which is for information only.  No action has been taken on any of the recommendations.  The report is also available in electronic format.
XI. Adjournment



The meeting was adjourned at 3:13 p.m.
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